
APPROVED MINUTES  

LOUISIANA CLERKS OF COURT INSURANCE TRUST 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING 
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2008 

MARKSVILLE, LOUISIANA 
 

A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Louisiana Clerks of Court Insurance Trust was 
held on Thursday, February 28, 2008, at 9:00 AM at the Paragon Resort in Marksville, 
Louisiana.   
 
The meeting was called to order by President Jim Martin who then asked Mike 
Thibodeaux to open the meeting with prayer.  Bill Hodge then led the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  President Jim Martin, Michael Thibodeaux, Mark Graffeo, 
Dot Lundin,  Diane Meaux Broussard, Pat Gladney, Bill Hodge, Lanell Landry, Ann 
Johnson, Lawrence Bergeron, and Cliff Dressel. Also present:  Debbie Hudnall, 
Executive Director; Scott Hunt and Cindy Clawson with Hunt Insurance Group; and 
Randy Zinna, Attorney.  Guests present:  Louis Perret, Felicia Hendl, Allen Blanchard, 
and Louie Bernard. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Mark Graffeo moved to accept the minutes of the 
previous meeting as written, motion seconded by Lanell Landry.  Motion carried. 
 
COMMENTS BY PRESIDENT:  Jim Martin commented on the tragedy of losing Brad 
Fariello, and presented a letter and donations to Scott Hunt to take to Traci Fariello with 
condolences from the Board.  Scott expressed Hunt Group’s appreciation for their 
thoughtfulness. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Attachment 1) Mark Graffeo reviewed the report covering 
the period November 2007—January 2008, indicating that this is the run-out from the 
former program under FARA.  Bill Hodge moved that the financial report be accepted.  
Motion seconded by Michael Thibodeaux.  Motion carried. 
 
FINANCIAL AND CLAIM REPORTS: (Attachment 2)  Debbie Hudnall distributed 
her report sheet illustrating the two-year comparison between the 2006-2007 and 2007-
2008 plan years.  During the first six months of the current year, $800,000 was saved in 
claims, plus an additional $100,000 was saved in fees. 
 
ADMINISTRATORS’ FINANCIAL REPORT (on file in office) (Attachment 3-
Financial)  Scott Hunt stressed that this plan belongs to the Louisiana Clerks of Court 
Association, and Hunt Group is just the administrators.  The claims are running very well 
this year, and run-out claims should be winding down.  Per the statement, reserves for 
Incurred But Not Reported claims at December total $1,217,643.  This is due largely to 
discounts from Blue Cross Blue Shield of Louisiana, in the neighborhood of 20% better 
than their prior plan.  The only concern is that prescription costs are high. 
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Scott also reviewed the aggregate report, defining what specific and aggregate stop loss 
coverage means.  LCCIT purchased a specific deductible of $85,000 per person, and 
Hunt begins tracking individuals who reach 35% of that amount.  The projected 
aggregate for the year is $7,942,874, which is the total of the number of 
employees/retirees times the funding factor of $609.49, representing 125% of expected 
claims.  The potential specific claimants report was reviewed briefly, as well as the lag 
report. 
 
The reports from Benefit Management Services were then examined, with a pie chart of 
the top benefit categories, reflecting large discounts.  Scott and several of the Board 
members discussed the need for wellness education to help drive down the prescription 
costs.  Scott finished the claims review by going through the Plan Advisor quarterly 
report. 
 
MEMBERSHIP:  Scott indicated he met with Clerk Carlton Duhon of Jefferson Davis 
Parish the day before as a prospect, and they are interested in joining LCCIT in July.  
Scott said he would be approaching other parishes regarding membership 
 
Member communication centered around the FMOL hospital system, who did renegotiate 
their network contract with BCBSLA as it was expiring. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  The actuarial draft projection was considered, and Scott stated that 
the actuary works for LCCIT, not Hunt Group.  Trend and expenses are included in this 
projection, with the reserve at year-end totaling $1,113,777 plus a surplus of $451,428.  
This amount could be used to offset future increases, increase or add benefits, change the 
dental to a self-funded basis, or assume more risk (transferring from the excess carrier). 
 
Scott advised he has discussed several rate options with the actuary for renewal.  Hunt 
may propose a tiered rate increase tied to claims, with a base rate then a few points up for 
higher experience.  Or the lower claims may be pooled, and parishes with higher claims 
rated more heavily.  Sometimes rates are developed according to group size, but this 
strategy will not be effective for LCCIT because all the groups are small.  The Board 
Members confirmed that if rates are tiered, they would like to see them within a few 
points so that no parishes are driven away. 
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Regarding renewal of the plan on 7/1/08, Scott indicated he would have all proposals 
distributed to the Board Members ahead of the April meeting, so that decisions could be 
made at that time.  Board Members would like to see a voluntary life option added, and 
asked if the basic life benefit could be increased for Clerks.  Scott suggested that health 
and dental participation be allowed to separate, so that if a Clerk was comfortable with 
their health plan but wanted to add the dental coverage, they could join the Trust.  We 
also need further discussion as to whether to allow parishes to join during the year and 
pro-rate their premium. 
 
Board Members would like to review a change to lab services to make the benefit more 
equitable for all insureds, as well as possible simplification of the plan.  They discussed 
retiree health costs, and they would also like to see plan changes for retirees if possible, 
as Scott is checking what options are available in Louisiana. 
 
COMMENTS BY ATTORNEY: (Attachment 4) Randy presented the Board with the 
attached amendments to the Trust Document to the Board.  Lanell Landry moved that the 
amendments as presented be approved.  Motion seconded by Michael Thibodeaux. 
Motion carried. 
 
Randy also advised the Board that they could decide at the next meeting as to the other 
proposals that had been previously been presented:  Annual Enrollment versus Open 
Enrollment and the rating formulas for new members. 
 
Other Business:  Debbie reported that St. Helena Parish had been re-instated.  She also 
reported that because our plan says the effective date is on the first day of the month 
following the waiting period and the waiting period is 30 days, it causes a new employee 
hired in February to wait until April because there are only 28 days in February.  Cliff 
Dressel made a motion that the waiting period be a calendar month effective July 1st 2008. 
Motion seconded by Diane Broussard.  Motion carried. 
 
Mark Graffeo questioned if the clerks could possibly get some type of guidance on the 
GASB 45 requirements and whether or not the clerks could possibly hire an actuary as a 
group or if it would have to be done by the individual parish.  Randy said might not be 
able to do it as a group but possibly by the number of retirees.  Randy said he would get 
more information for the Board. 
 
Bill Hodge moved that the meeting be adjourned. 
 














































